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The Hiawatha City Council met in a work session in Conference Room D on the upper level of City Hall on November 11, 2015. Mayor Tom Theis called the meeting to order at 5:30 P.M. Council members present: Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, Dennis Norton and Dick Olson. Staff present: City Administrator Kim Downs, Finance Director Cindy Kudrna and City Engineer John Bender. Guests: Bill Bennett, Randy Boyle, Doug and Deb Elsbury and Daniel Hoffmann.
Rampulla moved the approval of the agenda, seconded by Norton. Motion carried. 
Discussion regarding wall removal request for Barbers Etc. located at 208 N Center Point Road

Doug Elsbury distributed exhibits and pictures and gave a presentation on behalf of Barbers Etc. regarding the brick retaining wall/fence running along the sidewalk in front of the Barbers Etc. property located at 208 N Center Point Road. 

Elsbury thanked City Council for providing assistance with the recent move to the new shop. Elsbury explained he went out to the Hiawatha website and downloaded the corner visual clearance triangle information requiring a 30 foot clearance in each direction for sidewalks. Elsbury also found information from the City of West Des Moines requiring 15 feet on each side of the driveway. Elsbury stated most cities use the 15 foot visual triangle.
Elsbury informed council, many bike riders use the sidewalk on the Barbers Etc. side of the street instead of using the trail; they cut across the street. Elsbury said he wants to remove the first two sections of the wall closest to Barbers Etc. driveway to lower the wall and create a better visual clearance. Elsbury said the iron grates in the wall are hard to see through unless a person is looking straight on; the whole thing revolves around safety.
Elsbury continued to state he was told the intersection is being re-worked for safety and he appreciates that but Barbers Etc. moved to a new space and they are still concerned with safety. Elsbury expressed concern with Barbers Etc. liability if there is an accident.

Council Member Dick Olson asked if Elsbury is suggesting the metal fence should not be installed. Elsbury said he is concerned about spending the money and ending up right back where the shop is now, “If there is an accident Barbers Etc. will be thrown into this.”
Council Member Dick Olson asked about protecting the 30 inch drop off.  Elsbury said he is only requesting removal of the first two sections closest to the Barbers Etc. driveway and installing river rock to bring the area up to meet the 30 inch criteria; the bottom part of the retaining wall will remain. Elsbury informed council he had an estimate from Bryce Ricklefs because Bryce installed the wall so knows how to lower it; estimated cost of work is $1,900 plus $300 for removal of material.

City Engineer Bender explained City Engineering addressed this issue once before and came up with a fencing plan because of the drop off at approximately 3.5 feet down to the corner. Bender said he is not aware of a sidewalk site distance requirement in the Metro Standards. Sight distance requirements are 250 feet down the roadway then it meets the Metro Standards. Bender explained Hall and Hall Engineers previously did a study for this area and the visual is approximately 270 feet. The City did not complete a sidewalk study.
Elsbury added he is concerned with the risk of people pulling out of the Barbers Etc. driveway and hitting a pedestrian on the sidewalk.
Bender said he cannot support complete removal of the wall but he does support a fence with one (1) inch tube spaced four inches apart. Bender stated he received a quote from Barnes Manufacturing Services to replace two (2) panels with fencing that matches the previous six (6) panels the City replaced last year. Bender noted the panels will help considerably with the sight distance for the sidewalk.
Elsbury stated he spoke to residents that live near Barbers Etc. and they love the wall. Council Member Rampulla mentioned putting up a business sign but people from the north still will not be able to see the business.

Council Member Olson asked for clarification on Elsbury’s request, “This request is for safety and visibility of the business and Elsbury’s recommendation is to take out two (2) panels and keep the lower part of the wall and build up the area with river rock?” Olson further inquired if Elsbury is willing to pay the cost of the work. Elsbury confirmed this was his request and said he would need to figure out how to cover the costs and inquired when the request will go to a council meeting for decision. City Engineer Bender stated he will need some time to look into the request and hoped to put the item on a regular City Council meeting in December.
Review and Discussion of the Second Draft/Final of the Capital Improvement Plan (CIP) FY2016 – FY2020
City Administrator Downs summarized when staff and council met in a work session on October 14, discussion on the first draft of the Capital Improvement Plan (CIP) FY2016 – FY2020 was cut short until Speer Financial could provide an update on the City’s bonding capacity. Downs said Maggie Burger of Speer financial provided the necessary information on November 4 during the regular City Council meeting.
Downs stated the second fire station fell just short of receiving the necessary votes during the election on November 3 and asked council how they wished to proceed with the project. Downs informed council the City could go out for referendum again on May 3 and if the City calls a separate election, the estimated cost is $3,000.00 to Hiawatha. Downs said the County only allows votes on certain elections and there is a required six-month waiting period. Downs mentioned another option is to keep educating the public until May’s vote, leave the fire station in the CIP and bond in April for FY 2016 projects minus the fire station project which the City can bond for after the vote.
Council Member Rampulla said he would prefer to do it right away instead of waiting two years for the regular city election. Downs stated the library is scheduled after that and it would not be a good idea to have the fire station on the ballot and library expansion the following year. Downs noted this is something to consider when looking at the CIP dollars. Council Member Olson agreed to move forward with the fire station right away in May or June; the second station was only 15 votes short of passing. Downs said by adding the fire station back in to the CIP in FY 2016, the bonding capacity will be at $2.7 million.  Council Member Olson stated this is generally where the City ends up.
Council Member Bruns said he did not spend any time on the rest of the CIP because the City does not have the funding to support the project list. Downs explained from FY 2017 forward the project list is the difference between wants and needs; council needs to go through the list and determine what the priorities are. Council Member Bruns stated he felt staff would be the more appropriate group to go through the wants and needs.
Finance Director Kudrna listed the projects that have to remain in the FY 2017 CIP because contracts are already in place: Dry Creek/Indian Creek Sanitary Sewer Project with Cedar Rapids and the Emmons Street/Rail Road Signals Project. Downs noted the Emmons/Robins/North Center Point Road Intersection Reconstruction Project is part of the strategic plan. Council Member Bruns said the funding for the projects listed by Kudrna puts the CIP at max capacity. Council Member Olson added he does not want to go beyond $3.5 million because the City has a nice General Fund reserve built up.

City Administrator Downs asked if council wanted to move the Northwest Park Land into FY 2016. Kudrna noted the project cost estimate is $3.7 million with the park included. Council Member Bruns said the park land is a key piece and if the City does not act it will go away.
City Engineer Bender stated the Boyson Road Interchange may be delayed and the City has to do something with the equipment and traffic lights by the Boyson Road Interchange. Bender explained the controllers are not responding to traffic and estimated project completion cost is $50,000 -$60,000. Bender also noted the City needs to plan for widening the north-bound left turn lane and estimated project cost for this work is $150,000; total cost for signals and widening is $200,000. This would be a temporary fix because the Iowa DOT may delay the project and consider Tower Terrace Interchange first. 
Staff will make the necessary changes to the CIP as directed by City Council. The final draft of the Capital Improvement Plan (CIP) FY2016 – FY2020 will go on the November 18 council agenda to set a public hearing date for December 2 to consider approval of the Plan.
City Engineer Bender informed council it may be a good idea to reapply for a grant for the Emmons Street/Robins Road/North Center Point Road Intersection Reconstruction Project because according to a recent study, traffic in the area of the intersection has increased from 9,500 cars per day to 15,000 per car day from 2009 to 2015.
There being no further discussion, Rampulla moved to adjourn at 6:24 P.M., second by Wheeler. Motion carried.
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